
MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 
NOVEMBER 10, 2015 

6:00 PM 
 
 
The following elected officials were present: Mayor Coleman, Alderman Cearley, Alderman Huggins, Alderwoman Morrow, 
Alderwoman Malker-Thomas, and Alderman Withers. 
 
The following staff members were present: Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, Administrative Services 
Director; Town Attorney, Tom Hunn; Doug Huffman, Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire 
Chief; Anne Martin, Recreation Director; and Jack Kiser, Development Services Director.   Gary Buckner, Police Chief, was 
absent. 
 
Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. 
 
Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
Mayor Coleman asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman asked that Item 11D be added 
to address a resolution to Gaston County requesting funds toward a sewer interconnect line with Gastonia. Mr. Withers 
made a motion to approve the agenda with the addition of Item 11D, seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas, and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to approve the minutes from the October 13th Regular Meeting and the October 27th 
Work Session, seconded by Mr. Cearley with the provision that Item 11G be corrected to reflect the accurate contract 
amount.  The motion was approve unanimously to include the correction. 
 
Consent Agenda: 
 
None 
 
Recognition of Citizens: 
 
Mr. John O’Daly, 112 Brahman Ct., spoke concerning three topics: 1) Has anyone decided what will be done with the building 
at 130 W. Trade St.? 2) Since Courtney’s has closed there is not a For Sale sign or anything going on with the space.  He would 
like to see something done, as downtown is going down. 3) There is a dip in the road on Summey Farm Dr. that he brought to 
the attention of public works almost a year ago.  He was told it was in the budget to correct, but nothing has been done.  
Mayor Coleman asked Mr. Trudnak to address this tomorrow. 
 
Ms. Starletta Hairston, 407 W. Main St. congratulated those elected in the recent election and looks forward to progress in 
Dallas. 
 
Mr. Tommy Lineman, 405 S. Ridge St. congratulated those elected in the recent election.  He feels that Dallas needs to move 
forward and put personal differences aside for the betterment of the town.  Negative comments should be stopped and 
move toward the positives.  He would like to see Dallas thrive for future generations.  He would like the Board to consider 
increasing the TOP TIER program to entice property owners to spruce up their buildings. 
 
Mr. Curtis Wilson, 438 S. Gaston St., congratulated those elected in the recent elections.  He prayed over the agenda and the 
issues facing the Board.  He also prayed for the employees, citizens, and leaders in the community.   
 
Employee Recognition: 
 
Item 7A was recognition of three new employees: Eric Abrams, Utility Meter Reader; Daniel Marlow, Police Officer; and Scott 
Brown, Tree Trimmer/Landscape Technician.  Mr. Huffman introduced Mr. Brown.  The other two new employees were 
unable to attend. 



 
Special Events & Requests for In-Kind Services: 
 
None 
 
Public Hearings: 
 
Item 9A was a public hearing concerning an amendment to Title XI, “Business Regulation”; Chapter 110, of the Compiled 
Code of Town Ordinances, involving the repeal of the “Privilege License Program”, and the creation of a new, “Business 
Registration Program”.  Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to enter into the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and 
carried unanimously.  This item was introduced at the Board Work Session on October 27th for discussion.  This ordinance will 
repeal the now-unlawful (as established by action of the North Carolina General Assembly effective June 30, 2015) “Privilege 
License and Fee Program” and replaces it with an authorized, “Business Registration Program” designed to gather public 
safety planning and preparedness information on businesses existing or operating within the Town of Dallas. (Exhibit A) Each 
for-profit business would be required to apply for and receive a yearly ‘Business Registration Certificate’; be subject to an 
initial, and possible future, follow-up inspection; and pay a yearly $35.00 fee. (Exhibit B) This program, if approved, will begin 
in January 2016 and then follow the Town’s fiscal year.  It was discussed at the Work Session, that it was desirable to gather 
the same data for non-profit entities, but without an annual fee.  A detailed “Definition for Non-Profit Organization (NPO)”, 
Section 110.03 has been added that clarifies that such entities are exempt from the provision of the ordinance, but that they 
are, and will be required to submit building and contact information as part of the Dallas Fire Department’s Pre-Incident 
Planning Program Survey Requirements.  By utilizing a business registration program, the Town can assure that this vital 
information will be obtained and maintained without interruption.  Mr. Withers asked if this program would run with the 
calendar year or the fiscal year.  Mr. Palenick stated that the program would begin in January for ½ of the fee, then run by 
fiscal year beginning July 2016.  Gene Armstrong, 402 Lewis St., asked how this would be communicated to the churches.  
Chief Lambert currently is conducting this program with the churches, so that should not really change anything for them.  An 
audience member asked why the fee was now flat, when the privilege license fees were varied.  Mr. Palenick stated that the 
privilege licenses were by business type and regulated by the State; with the registration program, the procedure will be the 
same no matter the size or type of business, therefore the fee will be standard.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to exit the public 
hearing, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously.  Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to approve the ordinance 
amendment and business registration program as presented, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously. 
 
Old Business: 
 
Item 10A was a request to authorize and approve a financial advisory agreement with DEC Associates for fire station debt 
refinancing.  This item was first brought to the October 13th Board Meeting for action, but was tabled.  The Town’s Fire 
Station was financed in 2008 with installment debt issued by Park Sterling Bank for a 25-year loan period at 4.33% interest on 
a principal balance of $1,500,000.00.  Currently, there is 18 years remaining on the life of the loan, with outstanding principal 
of $1,264,132.00.  With recent interest rates on longer-term municipal debt at historic lows, it may be prudent to attempt to 
see if a refinance could result in debt service interest savings to the Town.  All North Carolina municipal debt must be 
approved by the Local Government Commission (LGC) of the State Treasurer’s Office, and be structured and issued consistent 
with strict guidelines put forth by the LGC.  Normally, this is accomplished by contracting with Financial Advisor firms, such as 
the Town utilized with the water system debt; to structure, bid, place the debt, and work with the LGC to assure approval.  As 
DEC Associates, Inc., of Charlotte performed these tasks for Dallas with the water system debt, it seems appropriate to 
contract with them again for possible refinancing of the Fire Station debt.  The fees would be $10,000 if the Town 
determines, after bidding that it chooses not to refinance.  The fees would rise to $25,000 if the debt is fully refinanced and 
approved through the LGC process.  Discussion followed around the possibility of restructuring the current debt back with 
Park Sterling.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to table the discussion indefinitely pending further research into options, 
seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 10B was a request to authorize and create a Community Garden space at 402 East Johnson St.  This item was first 
brought to the October 13th Board Meeting for action, but was tabled pending receipt of the deed for the property.  This 
vacant house and attached property was recently accepted by the Town by donation from the private owner in Ohio.  Mr. 
Hunn was expecting to receive the document authorizing the transfer of the title by this meeting, but still has not received it.  



Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to table this item until the December meeting, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 
unanimously. 
 
New Business:  
 
Item 11A was a presentation by Mr. Scott Thompson from Black & Veatch Engineering, summarizing findings and 
recommendations on operational practices at the Water Treatment Plant.  Mr. Thompson stated that the plant was in quite 
good condition for its age.  The source water comes from the South Fork River, which is a pretty good source.  As for chemical 
usage, he recommended some changes that should reduce the amount of chemicals used in the process.  Key 
recommendations were included in the summary “WTP Evaluation Executive Summary”.  (Exhibit C)  These recommendations 
cover current recommendations, as well as long-term recommendations. 
 
Item 11B was a request to approve a resolution supporting the US 321B and NC 279-275 Sidewalk and Crosswalk Project 
Application for congestion Mitigation and Air Quality (CMAQ) Grant Funding.  (Exhibit D)  Mr. Kiser gave an overview.  In 
2013, the Town submitted a request to the MPO for 80% funding of a sidewalk project under the CMAQ program.  This 
project would have installed sidewalk along Dallas-High Shoals Hwy from the current ending point (McDonald’s) to Park Road 
and a short distance along Park Road connecting to Park Place Subdivision.  After further engineering, it was determined that 
the cost of the project far exceeded the original 80-20 grant match budget, leaving the Town to have to pay all costs 
exceeding the original approved grant.  Due to the increased costs, the Town decided to cancel the project and return the 
grant funds.  The MPO then offered Dallas the opportunity to use the grant funds on another project that would qualify for 
the funding.  The new proposed project would install sidewalks from McDonald’s to the Post Office on Dallas High Shoals 
Highway and from Walgreen’s to across from the entrance to Gaston College on Dallas Cherryville Highway.  At the entrance 
to Gaston College a crosswalk would be installed, including a pedestrian activated crossing.  Lighting along the sidewalk 
would also be installed matching the lighting used at Walgreen’s.  The MPO approved the revised project and requires a 
resolution from the Board of Aldermen approving the project in order to grant the funding.  The Town’s portion of the 
project is currently budgeted in the 2015/16 fiscal year budget.  Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to approve the 
resolution and to reallocate the budgeted funds to the revised project as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Item 11C was a discussion to determine the necessity of scheduled work sessions in November and December.  As scheduled, 
the November work session would be held on Tuesday, November 24th (the week of Thanksgiving) and the December work 
session would be held on Tuesday, December 22nd (the week of Christmas).  In recent years, with no pressing issues, one or 
both of these sessions have been cancelled.  Mr. Withers made a motion to hold the November Work Session as scheduled 
and to cancel the December Work Session, seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 11D was the added item concerning requesting funding from Gaston County for construction of a sewer interconnect 
line with Gastonia. (Exhibit E) The County has received funding from CaroMont, with $500,000 earmarked for the Dallas 
Township.  High Shoals is asking for approximately $200,000 for construction of a new Town Hall.  Dallas would request 
$300,000 to be used toward a sewer interconnect with Two Rivers Utility.  Dallas has designed this project which would cost 
a total of $640,000.  Gastonia has committed to $140,000 of the cost, with Dallas responsible for the remaining $500,000.  
This would be an opportunity to receive $300,000 of those funds.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the resolution 
requesting $300,000 from Gaston County to be used toward a sewer interconnect with Two Rivers Utilities and committing 
Dallas to the other $200,000 of the project contingent upon Gastonia committing $140,000 to the project; seconded by Mr. 
Cearley, and carried unanimously. 
 
 
Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas, and carried unanimously.  (7:20) 
 
 
 
                                  

Rick Coleman, Mayor             Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
  
 



 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 
 



 



 



 


